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THE YEAR OF THE DOG
Affairs, Of Looking to the Issues of, i. 80..Then said the king, "Hast thou a need we may accomplish unto thee? For indeed we are exceeding
beholden to thee for that which thou didst in the matter of Hudheifeh and his folk." And he let cast over him a mantle of Egyptian satin, worth an
hundred dinars. Moreover, he bade his treasurer give him a thousand dinars and said to him, "O youth, take this in part of that which thou deserves!
of us; and if thou prolong thy sojourn with us, we will give thee slaves and servants." El Abbas kissed the earth and said, "O king, may grant thee
abiding prosperity, I deserve not all this." Then he put his hand to his poke and pulling out two caskets of gold, in each of which were rubies,
whose value none could tell, gave them to the king, saying, "O king, God cause thy prosperity to endure, I conjure thee by that which God hath
vouchsafed thee, heal my heart by accepting these two caskets, even as I have accepted thy present." So the king accepted the two caskets and El
Abbas took his leave and went away to the bazaar..So the folk gathered together to them and blamed the lackpenny and said to him, 'Give him the
price of that which thou hast eaten.' Quoth he, 'I gave him a dirhem before I entered the shop;' and the cook said, 'Be everything I sell this day
forbidden (15) to me, if he gave me so much as the name of a piece of money! By Allah, he gave me nought, but ate my food and went out and
[would have] made off, without aught [said I]' 'Nay,' answered the lackpenny, 'I gave thee a dirhem,' and he reviled the cook, who returned his
abuse; whereupon he dealt him a cuff and they gripped and grappled and throttled each other. When the folk saw them on this wise, they came up
to them and said to them, 'What is this strife between you, and no cause for it?' 'Ay, by Allah,' replied the lackpenny, 'but there is a cause for it, and
the cause hath a tail!' Whereupon, 'Yea, by Allah,' cried the cook, 'now thou mindest me of thyself and thy dirhem! Yes, he gave me a dirhem and
[but] a quarter of the price is spent. Come back and take the rest of the price of thy dirhem.' For that he understood what was to do, at the mention
of the tail; and I, O my brother," added Aboulhusn, "my story hath a cause, which I will tell thee.".? ? ? ? ? If to my favours thou aspire and covet
me, good lack! What leach such madness can assain or what medicament?.9. Noureddin Ali and the Damsel Ennis el Jelis clxxxi.The Sixteenth
Night of the Month..Now he feared [to return to the pot then and there], lest the idiot should follow him to the place and find nothing and so his
plan be marred. So he said to him, 'O Ajlan, (265) I would have thee come to my lodging and eat bread with me." So the idiot went with him to his
lodging and he seated him there and going to the market, sold somewhat of his clothes and pawned somewhat from his house and bought dainty
food. Then he betook himself to the ruin and replacing the money in the pot, buried it again; after which he returned to his lodging and gave the
idiot to eat and drink, and they went out together. The sharper went away and hid himself, lest the idiot should see him, whilst the latter repaired to
his hiding- place and took the pot.Peace on you, people of my troth! With peace I do you greet, ii. 224..God, Of the Speedy Relief of, i. 174..? ? ? ?
? d. The Tailor's Story cxxxvi.Husband, The Credulous, i. 270..FIROUZ AND HIS WIFE (175).Officer's Story, The Thirteenth, ii. 181..? ? ? ? ?
The road of right thou hast made straight, that erst was crooked grown; Yea, for its path of old had fall'n to ruin and decay..When the evening
evened, the king let call his vizier and he presented himself before him, whereupon he required of him the hearing of the [promised] story. So he
said, "Hearkening and obedience. Know, O king. that.When it was the Nine hundred and thirtieth Night, Shehrzad said, "O king, there is present in
my thought a story which treateth of women's craft and wherein is a warning to whoso will be warned and an admonishment to whoso will be
admonished and whoso hath discernment; but I fear lest the hearing of this lessen me with the king and lower my rank in his esteem; yet I hope that
this will not be, for that it is a rare story. Women are indeed corruptresses; their craft and their cunning may not be set out nor their wiles known.
Men enjoy their company and are not careful to uphold them [in the right way], neither do they watch over them with all vigilance, but enjoy their
company and take that which is agreeable and pay no heed to that which is other than this. Indeed, they are like unto the crooked rib, which if thou
go about to straighten, thou distortest it, and which if thou persist in seeking to redress, thou breakest it; wherefore it behoveth the man of
understanding to be silent concerning them.".? ? ? ? ? If near and far thy toiling feet have trod the ways and thou Devils and Marids hast ensued nor
wouldst be led aright,.Presently, the idiot returned, with somewhat to add to his hoard, but found it not; so he bethought him who had followed him
and remembered that he had found the sharper aforesaid assiduous in sitting with him and questioning him. So he went in quest of him, assured that
he had taken the pot, and gave not over looking for him till he espied him sitting; whereupon he ran to him and the sharper saw him. [Then the idiot
stood within earshot] and muttered to himself and said, 'In the pot are threescore dinars and I have with me other score in such a place and to-day I
will unite the whole in the pot.' When the sharper heard him say this to himself, muttering and mumbling after his fashion, he repented him of
having taken the dinars and said, 'He will presently return to the pot and find it empty; wherefore that (264) for which I am on the look-out will
escape me; and meseemeth I were best restore the dinars [to their place], so he may see them and leave all that is with him in the pot, and I can take
the whole.'.[When the king heard his wife's words], it was as if he had been asleep and awoke; so he went forth of the harem and bade slaughter
fowls and dress meats of all kinds and colours. Moreover, he assembled all his retainers and let bring sweetmeats and dessert and all that beseemeth
unto kings' tables. Then he adorned his palace and despatched after El Abbas a man of the chief officers of his household, who found him coming
forth of the bath, clad in a doublet of fine goats' hair and over it a Baghdadi scarf; his waist was girt with a Rustec (81) kerchief and on his head he
wore a light turban of Damietta make..When the appointed day arrived, the chief of the police set apart for his officers a saloon, that had windows
ranged in order and giving upon the garden, and El Melik ez Zahir came to him, and he seated himself, he and the Sultan, in the alcove. Then the
tables were spread unto them for eating and they ate; and when the cup went round amongst them and their hearts were gladdened with meat and
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drink, they related that which was with them and discovered their secrets from concealment. The first to relate was a man, a captain of the watch,
by name Muineddin, whose heart was engrossed with the love of women; and he said, 'Harkye, all ye people of [various] degree, I will acquaint
you with an extraordinary affair which befell me aforetime. Know that.Aboulhusn abode with his wife in eating and drinking and all delight of life,
till all that was with them was spent, when he said to her, "Harkye, O Nuzhet el Fuad!" "At thy service," answered she, and he said, "I have it in
mind to play a trick on the Khalif and thou shalt do the like with the Lady Zubeideh, and we will take of them, in a twinkling, two hundred dinars
and two pieces of silk." "As thou wilt," answered she; "but what thinkest thou to do?" And he said,"We will feign ourselves dead and this is the
trick. I will die before thee and lay myself out, and do thou spread over me a kerchief of silk and loose [the muslin of] my turban over me and tie
my toes and lay on my heart a knife, and a little salt. (35) Then let down thy hair and betake thyself to thy mistress Zubeideh, tearing thy dress and
buffeting thy face and crying out. She will say to thee, 'What aileth thee?' and do thou answer her, saying, 'May thy head outlive Aboulhusn el
Khelia! For he is dead." She will mourn for me and weep and bid her treasuress give thee a hundred dinars and a piece of silk and will say to thee,
'Go lay him out and carry him forth [to burial].' So do thou take of her the hundred dinars and the piece of silk and come back, and when thou
returnest to me, I will rise up and thou shalt lie down in my place, and I will go to the Khalif and say to him, 'May thy head outlive Nuzhet el Fuad!'
and tear my dress and pluck at my beard. He will mourn for thee and say to his treasurer, 'Give Aboulhusn a hundred dinars and a piece of silk.'
Then he will say to me, 'Go; lay her out and carry her forth;' and I will come back to thee.".When the evening evened, the king summoned his vizier
and bade him tell the [promised] story. So he said, "It is well. Know, O king, that.Then the king took counsel with himself to build his son a bath
and adorn it with various paintings, so he might show it to him and divert him with the sight thereof, to the intent that his body might be solaced
thereby and that the obsession of travel might cease from him and he be turned from [his purpose of] removal from his parents. So he addressed
himself to the building of the bath and assembling architects and builders and artisans from all the towns and citadels and islands [of his
dominions], assigned them a site and marked out its boundaries. Then the workmen occupied themselves with the making of the bath and the
setting out and adornment of its cabinets and roofs. They used paints and precious stones of all kinds, according to the variousness of their hues,
red and green and blue and yellow and what not else of all manner colours; and each artisan wrought at his handicraft and each painter at his art,
whilst the rest of the folk busied themselves with transporting thither varicoloured stones..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? My severance to bewail in torment and
dismay..So they wrapped him in the shroud and set him on the bier. Then they took up his bier and bearing him to the burial-place, laid him in the
grave (41) and threw the earth over him; after which the folk dispersed, but El Merouzi and the widow abode by the tomb, weeping, and gave not
over sitting till sundown, when the woman said to him, 'Come, let us go to the house, for this weeping will not profit us, nor will it restore the
dead.' 'By Allah,' answered the sharper, 'I will not budge hence till I have slept and waked by this tomb ten days, with their nights!' When she heard
this his speech, she feared lest he should keep his word and his oath, and so her husband perish; but she said in herself, 'This fellow dissembleth: if
I go away and return to my house, he will abide by him a little while and go away.' And El Merouzi said to her, 'Arise, thou, and go away.'.? ? ? ? ?
Till in a robe of sandal green 'twas clad And veil that blended rose and flame (216) in hue..? ? ? ? ? Were not the darkness (193) still in gender
masculine, As ofttimes is the case with she-things passing fine,.? ? ? ? ? d. The Eldest Lady's Story xvii.? ? ? ? ? O skinker of the wine of woe, turn
from a love-sick maid, Who drinks her tears still, night and morn, thy bitter-flavoured bowl..? ? ? ? ? Thou madest known to us therein the road of
righteousness, When we had wandered from the Truth, what while in gloom it lay..Presently he came to the land of the Turks, (228) and he naked
and hungry and having with him nought but somewhat of jewels, bound about his fore-arm. So he went to the bazaar of the goldsmiths and calling
one of the brokers, gave him the jewels. The broker looked and seeing two great rubies, said to him, 'Follow me.' So he followed him, till he
brought him to a goldsmith, to whom he gave the jewels, saying, 'Buy these.' Quoth he, 'Whence hadst thou these?' And the broker replied, 'This
youth is the owner of them.' Then said the goldsmith to the prince, 'Whence hadst thou these rubies?' And he told him all that had befallen him and
that he was a king's son. The goldsmith marvelled at his story and bought of him the rubies for a thousand dinars..Twelfth Officer's Story, The, ii.
I79..Now there was in the house a ram, with which the Persian used to butt, and when he saw what the woman did, he thought she would butt with
him; so he broke his halter and running at her, butted her and broke her head. She fell on her back and cried out; whereupon the Persian started up
from sleep in haste and seeing the singing-girl [cast down on her back] and the singer with his yard on end, said to the latter, 'O accursed one, doth
not what thou hast already done suffice thee?' Then he beat him soundly and opening the door, put him out in the middle of the night..92. The
Foolish Schoolmaster cccciii.When the king had made an end of his story, he bade the bystanders spit in the Magian's face and curse him; and they
did this. Then he bade cut out his tongue and on the morrow he bade cut off his ears and nose and pluck out his eyes. On the third day he bade cut
off his hands and on the fourth his feet; and they ceased not to lop him limb from limb, and each member they cast into the fire, after its cutting-off,
before his face, till his soul departed, after he had endured torments of all kinds and fashions. The king bade crucify his trunk on the city-wall three
days' space; after which he let burn it and reduce its ashes to powder and scatter them abroad in the air..? ? ? ? ? For the uses of food I was
fashioned and made; The hands of the noble me wrought and inlaid..? ? ? ? ? Midmost the watches of the night I see thee, in a dream; A lying
dream, for he I love my love doth not repay..When the druggist heard the singer's words, he was certified of the case and knew that the calamity, all
of it, was in his own house and that the wife was his wife; and he saw the shirt, whereupon he redoubled in certainty and said to the singer, 'Art
thou now going to her?' 'Yes, O my brother,' answered he and taking leave of him, went away; whereupon the druggist started up, as he were a
the-year-of-the-dog.pdf
Page 2/10

The Year Of The Dog

madman, and ungarnished his shop. (199) Whilst he was thus engaged, the singer won to the house, and presently up came the druggist and
knocked at the door. The singer would have wrapped himself up in the rug, but she forbade him and said to him, 'Get thee down to the bottom of
the house and enter the oven (200) and shut the lid upon thyself.' So he did as she bade him and she went down to her husband and opened the door
to him, whereupon he entered and went round about the house, but found no one and overlooked the oven. So he stood meditating and swore that
he would not go forth of the house till the morrow..? ? ? ? ? They have shut out thy person from my sight; They cannot shut thy memory from my
spright..Now, by the ordinance of God the Most High, a company of thieves fell in upon a caravan hard by that mountain and made prize of that
which was with them of merchandise. Then they betook themselves to the mountain, so they might share their booty, and looking at the foot
thereof, espied the gown of brocade. So they descended, to see what it was, and finding the child wrapped therein and the gold laid at his head,
marvelled and said, "Extolled be the perfection of God! By what wickedness cometh this child here?" Then they divided the money between them
and the captain of the thieves took the boy and made him his son and fed him with sweet milk and dates, till he came to his house, when he
appointed him a nurse, who should rear him..7. Story of the Hunchback ci.Now she had brought to the pavilion aforetime a little brass coffer and
laid it in a place whereof I knew not; so, when the inspector of inheritances (190) came, he searched the pavilion and found the coffer, with the key
in the lock. So he opened it and finding it full of jewels and jacinths and earrings and seal-rings and precious stones, such as are not found save
with kings and sultans, took it, and me with it, and ceased not to put me to the question with beating and torment till I confessed to them the whole
affair from beginning to end, whereupon they carried me to the Khalif and I told him all that had passed between me and her; and he said to me, "O
man, depart from this city, for I acquit thee for thy valiance sake and because of thy [constancy in] keeping thy secret and thy daring in exposing
thyself to death." So I arose forthright and departed his city; and this is what befell me.'".As an instance of the extreme looseness with which the
book was edited, I may observe that the first four Vols. were published without tables of contents, which were afterwards appended en bloc to the
fifth Volume. The state of corruption and incoherence in which the printed Text was placed before the public by the two learned Editors, who were
responsible for its production, is such as might well drive a translator to despair: the uncorrected errors of the press would alone fill a volume and
the verse especially is so corrupt that one of the most laborious of English Arabic scholars pronounced its translation a hopeless task. I have not,
however, in any single instance, allowed myself to be discouraged by the difficulties presented by the condition of the text, but have, to the best of
my ability, rendered into English, without abridgment or retrenchment, the whole of the tales, prose and verse, contained in the Breslau Edition,
which are not found in those of Calcutta (1839-42) and Boulac. In this somewhat ungrateful task, I have again had the cordial assistance of Captain
Burton, who has (as in the case of my "Book of the Thousand Nights and One Night") been kind enough to look over the proofs of my translation
and to whom I beg once more to tender my warmest thanks..Women's Craft, ii. 287..Singer and the Druggist, The, i. 229..So saying, he went up to
the princess and laying his hand upon her heart, found it fluttering like a doveling and the life yet clinging to (112) her bosom. So he laid his hand
upon her cheek, whereupon she opened her eyes and beckoning to her maid, signed to her, as who should say, "Who is this that treadeth my carpet
and transgresseth against me?" (113) "O my lady," answered Shefikeh, "this is Prince El Abbas, for whose sake thou departest the world." When
Mariyeh heard speak of El Abbas, she raised her hand from under the coverlet and laying it upon his neck, inhaled his odour awhile. Then she sat
up and her colour returned to her and they sat talking till a third part of the night was past..? ? ? ? ? When in the sitting-chamber we for
merry-making sate, With thine eyes' radiance the place thou didst illuminate.When the Khalif heard this, he laughed heartily and said, "By Allah, O
my brother, thou art indeed excused in this matter, now that I know the cause and that the cause hath a tail. Nevertheless if it please God, I will not
sever myself from thee." "O my guest," replied Aboulhusn, "did I not say to thee, 'Far be it that what is past should recur! For that I will never
again foregather with any'?" Then the Khalif rose and Aboulhusn set before him a dish of roast goose and a cake of manchet-bread and sitting
down, fell to cutting off morsels and feeding the Khalif therewith. They gave not over eating thus till they were content, when Aboulhusn brought
bowl and ewer and potash (16) and they washed their hands..'Know, then,' said the merchant, 'that I am a man from the land of China and was in
my youth well-favoured and well-to-do. Now I made no account of womankind, one and all, but followed after boys, and one night I saw, in a
dream, as it were a balance set up, and it was said by it, "This is the portion of such an one." Presently, I heard my own name; so I looked and
beheld a woman of the utmost loathliness; whereupon I awoke in affright and said, "I will never marry, lest haply this loathly woman fall to my
lot." Then I set out for this city with merchandise and the voyage was pleasant to me and the sojourn here, so that I took up my abode here awhile
and got me friends and factors, till I had sold all my merchandise and taken its price and there was left me nothing to occupy me till the folk (212)
should depart and depart with them..Therewithal Queen Es Shuhba rejoiced and all who were present rejoiced also and admired her speech and fell
to kissing her; and when she had made an end of her song, Queen Kemeriyeh said to her, 'O my sister, ere thou go to thy palace, I would fain bring
thee to look upon El Anca, daughter of Behram Gour, whom El Anca, daughter of the wind, carried off, and her beauty; for that there is not her
match on the face of the earth.' And Queen Es Shuhba said, 'O Kemeriyeh, I [also] have a mind to see her.' Quoth Kemeriyeh, 'I saw her three years
agone; but my sister Wekhimeh seeth her at all times, for that she is near unto her, and she saith that there is not in the world a fairer than she.
Indeed, this Queen El Anca is become a byword for loveliness and proverbs are made upon her beauty and grace' And Wekhimeh said, 'By the
mighty inscription [on the seal-ring of Solomon], there is not her like in the world!' Then said Queen Es Shuhba, 'If it needs must be and the affair
is as ye say, I will take Tuhfeh and go with her [to El Anca], so she may see her.'.El Abbas from Akil his stead is come again, iii. 108..? ? ? ? ?
the-year-of-the-dog.pdf
Page 3/10

The Year Of The Dog

Where is a man's resource and what can he do? It is the Almighty's will; we most submit..When the damsel had made an end of her song, El Abbas
swooned away and they sprinkled on him rose-water, mingled with musk, till he came to himself, when he called another damsel (now there was on
her of linen and clothes and ornaments that which beggareth description, and she was endowed with brightness and loveliness and symmetry and
perfection, such as shamed the crescent moon, and she was a Turkish girl from the land of the Greeks and her name was Hafizeh) and said to her,
"O Hafizeh, close thine eyes and tune thy lute and sing to us upon the days of separation." She answered him with "Hearkening and obedience" and
taking the lute, tuned its strings and cried out from her head, (107) in a plaintive voice, and sang the following verses:.When the morning
morrowed, the people went seeking for him, but found him not; and when the king knew this, he was perplexed concerning his affair and abode
unknowing what he should do. Then he sought for a vizier to fill his room, and the king's brother said, 'I have a vizier, a sufficient man.' 'Bring him
to me,' said the king. So he brought him a man, whom he set at the head of affairs; but he seized upon the kingdom and clapped the king in irons
and made his brother king in his stead. The new king gave himself up to all manner of wickedness, whereat the folk murmured and his vizier said
to him, 'I fear lest the Indians take the old king and restore him to the kingship and we both perish; wherefore, if we take him and cast him into the
sea, we shall be at rest from him; and we will publish among the folk that he is dead.' And they agreed upon this. So they took him up and carrying
him out to sea, cast him in..When the prince came before him, he sought of him his daughter in marriage, and the king said, 'Indeed, thou art her
equal, but none dare name a man to her, because of her aversion to men.' So the prince pitched his tents under the windows of the princess's palace,
till one day he got hold of one of her favourite slave-girls and gave her wealth galore. Quoth she to him, 'Hast thou a wish?' 'Yes,' answered he and
acquainted her with his case; and she said, 'Indeed thou puttest thyself in peril.' Then he abode, flattering himself with false hopes, till all that he
had with him was gone and the servants fled from him; whereupon quoth he to one in whom he trusted, 'I am minded to go to my country and fetch
what may suffice me and return hither.' And the other answered, 'It is for thee to decide.' So they set out to return, but the way was long to them and
all that the prince had with him was spent and his company died and there abode but one with him, on whom he loaded what remained of the
victual and they left the rest and fared on. Then there came out a lion and ate the servant, and the prince abode alone. He went on, till his beast
stood still, whereupon he left her and fared on afoot till his feet swelled..? ? ? ? ? a. The Christian Broker's Story xxv.So he rose from his sleep and
finding himself in his own saloon and his mother by him, misdoubted of his wit and said to her, "By Allah, O my mother, I saw myself in a dream
in a palace, with slave-girls and servants about me and in attendance upon me, and I sat upon the throne of the Khalifate and ruled. By Allah, O my
mother, this is what I saw, and verily it was not a dream!" Then he bethought himself awhile and said, "Assuredly, I am Aboulhusn el Khelia, and
this that I saw was only a dream, and [it was in a dream that] I was made Khalif and commanded and forbade." Then he bethought himself again
and said, "Nay, but it was no dream and I am no other than the Khalif, and indeed I gave gifts and bestowed dresses of honour." Quoth his mother
to him, "O my son, thou sportest with thy reason: thou wilt go to the hospital and become a gazing-stock. Indeed, that which thou hast seen is only
from the Devil and it was a delusion of dreams, for whiles Satan sporteth with men's wits in all manner ways.".? ? ? ? ? o. The Merchant and the
Thieves dccccxx.So the wicked man attained that which he sought of the vizier and the case was prolonged till the affairs of the kingdom became
disordered, by dint of ill governance, and the most part of the king's empery fell away from him and he came nigh unto ruin. Therewithal he was
certified of the loyalty of his [late] skilful vizier and the excellence of his governance and the justness of his judgment. So he sent after him and
brought him and the wicked man before him and summoning the grandees of his realm and the chiefs of his state to his presence, gave them leave
to talk and dispute and forbade the wicked man from that his lewd opinion. (80) Then arose that wise and skilful vizier and praised God the Most
High and lauded Him and glorified Him and hallowed Him and attested His unity and disputed with the wicked man and overcame him and put
him to silence; nor did he cease from him till he enforced him to make confession of repentance [and turning away] from that which he had
believed..? ? ? ? ? Thou left'st unto me, after thee, languor and carefulness; I lived a life wherein no jot of sweetness I espied..? ? ? ? ? Oft for thy
love as I would be consoled, my yearning turns To-thee- ward still and my desires my reason still gainsay..? ? ? ? ? "Be thou not hard of heart,"
quoth I. Had ye but deigned To visit me in dreams, I had been satisfied..Then she arose and returned to her chamber..Unto its pristine lustre your
land returned and more, iii. 132..55. The Ruined Man who became Rich again through a Dream cccli.King Ibrahim and his Son, Story of, i.
138..Son, The History of King Azadbekht and his, i. 61..? ? ? ? ? Ne'er shall I them forget, nay, nor the day they went.? ? ? ? ? e. The Barber's Story
cxlix.8. Ali ben Bekkar and Shemsennehar clxiii.? ? ? ? ? y. The Debauchee and the Three-year-old Child dcv.? ? ? ? ? What is the pleasance of the
world, except it be to see My lady's face, to drink of wine and ditties still to hear?.129. The King of the Island cccclxxix.When she had made an end
of her song, she wept till she made the bystanders weep and the Lady Zubeideh condoled with her and said to her, "God on thee, O Sitt el Milah,
sing us somewhat, so we may hearken to thee." "Hearkening and obedience," answered the damsel and sang the following verses:.Therewithal the
young man was moved to delight and exclaimed, "By Allah, thou sayest well, O Sitt el Milan! Let me hear more." Then he handselled her with fifty
dinars and they drank and the cups went round among them; and her seller said to her, "O Sitt el Milah, this is the season of leave-taking; so let us
hear somewhat on the subject." Accordingly she struck the lute and avouching that which was in her heart, sang the following verses:.Presently up
came the kings of the Jinn from every side and kissed the earth before the queen and stood in her service; and she thanked them for this, but stirred
not for one of them. Then came the Sheikh Aboultawaif Iblis (God curse him!) and kissed the earth before her, saying, 'O my lady, may I not be
bereft of these steps!' (229) O Sheikh Aboultawalf,' answered she, 'it behoveth thee to thank the bounty of the Lady Tuhfeh, who was the cause of
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my coming.' 'True,' answered he and kissed the earth. Then the queen fared on [towards the palace] and there [arose and] alighted upon the trees an
hundred thousand birds of various colours. Quoth Tuhfeh, 'How many are these birds!' And Queen Wekhimeh said to her, 'Know, O my sister, that
this queen is called Queen Es Shuhba and that she is queen over all the Jinn from East to West. These birds that thou seest are of her troops, and
except they came in this shape, the earth would not contain them. Indeed, they came forth with her and are present with her presence at this
circumcision. She will give thee after the measure of that which hath betided thee (230) from the first of the festival to the last thereof; and indeed
she honoureth us all with her presence.'.? ? ? ? ? The best of all religions your love is, for in you Are love and life made easeful, untroubled and
sincere..Then he wept again and El Abbas said to him, "Fear not for me, for thou knowest my prowess and my puissance in returning answers in
the assemblies of the land and my good breeding (63) and skill in rhetoric; and indeed he whose father thou art and whom thou hast reared and bred
and in whom thou hast united praiseworthy qualities, the repute whereof hath traversed the East and the West, thou needest not fear for him, more
by token that I purpose but to seek diversion (64) and return to thee, if it be the will of God the Most High." Quoth the king, "Whom wilt thou take
with thee of attendants and [what] of good?" "O father mine," replied El Abbas, "I have no need of horses or camels or arms, for I purpose not
battle, and I will have none go forth with me save my servant Aamir and no more.".Then she gave out among the folk that the king's father's
brother's son was come and bade the grandees and troops go forth to meet him. Moreover, she decorated the city in his honour and the drums of
good tidings beat for him, whilst all the king's household [went out to meet him and] dismounting before him, [escorted him to the city and] lodged
him with the queen-mother in her palace. Then she bade the chiefs of the state attend his assembly; so they presented themselves before him and
saw of his breeding and accomplishments that which amazed them and made them forget the breeding of those who had foregone him of the
kings..Then the two kings appointed their father-in-law the vizier to be viceroy in Samarcand and assigned him five of the chief amirs to
accompany him, charging them attend him and do him service. The vizier kissed the earth and prayed that they might be vouchsafed length of life.
Then he went in to his daughters, whilst the eunuchs and ushers walked before him, and saluted them and bade them farewell. They kissed his
hands and gave him joy of the kingship and bestowed on him treasures galore. Then he took leave of them and setting out, journeyed days and
nights till he came within three days' journey of Samarcand, where the townspeople met him and rejoiced in him with an exceeding joy. So he
entered Samarcand and they decorated the city, and it was a notable day. He sat down on the throne of his kingship and the viziers did him homage
and the grandees and amirs of Samarcand and prayed that he might be vouchsafed justice and victory and length of continuance [on life]. So he
bestowed on them dresses of honour and entreated them with worship and they made him Sultan over them..17. The Merchant of Oman cccliv.? ? ?
? ? A sun of beauty she appears to all who look on her, Glorious in arch and amorous grace, with coyness beautified;.? ? ? ? ? As at the casement
high she sat, her charms I might espy, For from her cheeks the envious veil that hid them she had ta'en..Presently, the old woman came in to her
and saw her sitting at Aboulhusn's head, weeping and lamenting; and when she saw the old woman, she cried out and said to her, "See what hath
betided me! Indeed, Aboulhusn is dead and hath left me alone and forlorn!" Then she cried out and tore her clothes and said to the old woman, "O
my mother, how good he was!" Quoth the other, "Indeed thou art excused, for thou wast used to him and he to thee." Then she considered what
Mesrour had reported to the Khalif and the Lady Zubeideh and said to her, "Indeed, Mesrour goeth about to sow discord between the Khalif and the
Lady Zubeideh." "And what is the [cause of] discord, O my mother?" asked Nuzhet el Fuad. "O my daughter," answered the old woman, "Mesrour
came to the Khalif and the Lady Zubeideh and gave them news of thee that thou wast dead and that Aboulhusn was well. "And Nuzhet el Fuad said
to her, "O my aunt, I was with my lady but now and she gave me a hundred dinars and a piece of silk; and now see my condition and that which
hath befallen me! Indeed, I am bewildered, and how shall I do, and I alone, forlorn? Would God I had died and he had lived!".There was once a
sage of the sages, who had three sons and sons' sons, and when they waxed many and their posterity multiplied, there befell dissension between
them. So he assembled them and said to them, 'Be ye one hand (219) against other than you and despise (220) not [one another,] lest the folk
despise you, and know that the like of you is as the rope which the man cut, when it was single; then he doubled [it] and availed not to cut it; on
this wise is division and union. And beware lest ye seek help of others against yourselves (221) or ye will fall into perdition, for by whosesoever
means ye attain your desire, (222) his word (223) will have precedence of (224) your word. Now I have wealth which I will bury in a certain place,
so it may be a store for you, against the time of your need.'.Favourite of the Khalif El Mamoun el Hakim bi Amrillah, The Merchant of Cairo and
the, iii. 171..Er Reshid was like to lose his wits for amazement at this sight and was confounded at this that he beheld and witnessed. Then said he
to Tuhfeh, 'Come, tell me thy story from first to last, [and let me know all that hath betided thee,] as if I had been present' She answered with
'Hearkening and obedience,' and fell to telling him [all that had betided her] first and last, from the time when she first saw the Sheikh Aboultawaif,
how he took her and descended with her through the side of the draught-house; and she told him of the horse she had ridden, till she came to the
meadow aforesaid and described it to him, together with the palace and that which was therein of furniture, and related to him how the Jinn rejoiced
in her and that which she had seen of the kings of them, men and women, and of Queen Kemeriyeh and her sisters and Queen Shuaaeh, Queen of
the Fourth Sea, and Queen Es Shuhba, Queen of Queens, and King Es Shisban, and that which each one of them had bestowed upon her. Moreover,
she told him the story of Meimoun the Sworder and described to him his loathly favour, which he had not consented to change, and related to him
that which befell her from the kings of the Jinn, men and women, and the coming of the Queen of Queens, Es Shuhba, and how she had loved her
and appointed her her vice-queen and how she was thus become ruler over all the kings of the Jinn; and she showed him the patent of investiture
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that Queen Es Shuhba had written her and told him that which had betided her with the Ghoul-head, whenas it appeared to her in the garden, and
how she had despatched it to her palace, beseeching it to bring her news of the Commander of the Faithful and that which had betided him after
her. Then she described to him the gardens, wherein she had taken her pleasure, and the baths inlaid with pearls and jewels and told him that which
had befallen Meimoun the Sworder, whenas he carried her off, and how he had slain himself; brief, she told him all that she had seen of wonders
and rarities and that which she had beheld of all kinds and colours among the Jinn..Officer's Story, The Sixth, ii. 146..Thereupon they all
dismounted and putting off that which was upon them of harness of war, came before El Abbas and tendered him allegiance and sued for his
protection. So he held his hand from them and bade them gather together the spoils. Then he took the riches and the slaves and the camels, and they
all became his liege-men and his retainers, to the number (according to that which is said) of fifty thousand horse. Moreover, the folk heard of him
and flocked to him from all sides; whereupon he divided [the spoil amongst them] and gave gifts and abode thus three days, and there came
presents to him. Then he bade set out for Akil's abiding-place; so they fared on six days and on the seventh day they came in sight of the camp. El
Abbas bade his man Aamir forego him and give Akil the glad news of his cousin's coming. So he rode on to the camp and going in to Akil, gave
him the glad news of Zuheir's slaughter and the conquest of his tribe..? ? ? ? ? The absent ones' harbinger came us unto With tidings of those who
(129) had caused us to rue..? ? ? ? ? Him with my life I'd ransom whose rigours waste away My frame and cause me languish; yet, if he would but
hear,.75 El Fezl ben Rebiya (233) and the Old Bedouin dclx.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ef. Story of the Barber's Sixth Brother clviii.Woman of the
Barmecides, Haroun er Reshid and the, i. 57..On this wise they abode till the morning, tasting not the savour of sleep; and when the day lightened,
behold, the eunuch came with the mule and said to Sitt el Milah, "The Commander of the Faithful calleth for thee." So she arose and taking her lord
by the hand, committed him to the old man, saying, "I commend him to thy care, under God, (40) till this eunuch cometh to thee; and indeed, O
elder, I owe thee favour and largesse such as filleth the interspace betwixt heaven and earth.".'A great theft had been committed in the city and I
was cited, (139) I and my fellows. Now it was a matter of considerable value and they (140) pressed hard upon us; but we obtained of them some
days' grace and dispersed in quest of the stolen goods. As for me, I sallied forth with five men and went round about the city that day; and on the
morrow we fared forth [into the suburbs]. When we came a parasang or two parasangs' distance from the city, we were athirst; and presently we
came to a garden. So I went in and going up to the water-wheel, (141) entered it and drank and made the ablution and prayed. Presently up came
the keeper of the garden and said to me, "Out on thee! Who brought thee into this water-wheel?" And he cuffed me and squeezed my ribs till I was
like to die. Then he bound me with one of his bulls and made me turn in the water-wheel, flogging me the while with a cattle whip he had with him,
till my heart was on fire; after which he loosed me and I went out, knowing not the way..The Ninth Night of the Month..168. Abdallah ben Fasil
and his Brothers dcccclixviii.?THE SIXTH OFFICER'S STORY..? ? ? ? ? I hope for present (62) good [and bounty at thy hand,] For souls of men
are still to present (63) good inclined..? ? ? ? ? He shot me with the shafts of looks launched from an eyebrow's (138) bow; A chamberlain (139)
betwixt his eyes hath driven me to despair..? ? ? ? ? Though over me be the tombstone laid, if ever thou call on me, Though rotten my bone should
be, thy voice I'll answer, come what will..So the chamberlain went about that which he needed and assembling his wife's kinsfolk, said to them, 'I
am resolved to put away my wife.' They took this ill of him and complained of him and summoning him before the king, sat pleading with him.
Now the king had no knowledge of that which had passed; so he said to the chamberlain, 'Why wilt thou put her away and how can thy soul
consent unto this and why takest thou unto thyself a goodly piece of land and after forsakest it? 'May God amend the king!' answered the husband.
'By Allah, O king, I saw therein the track of the lion and fear to enter the land, lest the lion devour me; and indeed the like of my affair with her is
that which befell between the old woman and the draper's wife.' 'What is their story?' asked the king; and the chamberlain said, 'Know, O king,
that.So saying, she rose [and going] to a chest, took out therefrom six bags full of gold and said to me, "This is what I took from Amin el Hukm's
house. So, if thou wilt, restore it; else the whole is lawfully thine; and if thou desire other than this, [thou shalt have it;] for I have wealth in plenty
and I had no design in this but to marry thee." Then she arose and opening [other] chests, brought out therefrom wealth galore and I said to her, "O
my sister, I have no desire for all this, nor do I covet aught but to be quit of that wherein I am." Quoth she, "I came not forth of the [Cadi's] house
without [making provision for] thine acquittance.".25. Maan ben Zaideh and the Bedouin cclxxi.He gave not over going and the journey was
pleasant to him, till they came to a goodly land, abounding in birds and wild beasts, whereupon El Abbas started a gazelle and shot it with an
arrow. Then he dismounted and cutting its throat, said to his servant, "Alight thou and skin it and carry it to the water." Aamir answered him [with
"Hearkening and obedience"] and going down to the water, kindled a fire and roasted the gazelle's flesh. Then they ate their fill and drank of the
water, after which they mounted again and fared on diligently, and Aamir still unknowing whither El Abbas was minded to go. So he said to him,
"O my lord, I conjure thee by God the Great, wilt thou not tell me whither thou intendest?" El Abbas looked at him and made answer with the
following verses:.? ? ? ? ? How oft I've waked, whilst over me my comrades kept the watch! How many a stony waste I've crossed, how many a
desert dread!.Then they agreed upon a device between them, to wit, that they should feign an occasion in their own country, under pretext that she
had there wealth buried from the time of her husband Melik Shah and that none knew of it but this eunuch who was with her, wherefore it behoved
that he should go and fetch it. So she acquainted the king her husband with this and sought of him leave for the eunuch to go: and the king granted
him permission for the journey and charged him cast about for a device, lest any get wind of him. Accordingly, the eunuch disguised himself as a
merchant and repairing to Belehwan's city, began to enquire concerning the youth's case; whereupon they told him that he had been prisoned in an
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underground dungeon and that his uncle had released him and dispatched him to such a place, where they had slain him. When the eunuch heard
this, it was grievous to him and his breast was straitened and he knew not what he should do..? ? ? ? ? p. The Foxes and the Wolf dccccxxi.? ? ? ? ?
a. The Lackpenny and the Cook cclxxiii."There was once a king of the kings, whose name was Bekhtzeman, and he was a great eater and drinker
and carouser. Now enemies of his made their appearance in certain parts of his realm and threatened him; and one of his friends said to him, 'O
king, the enemy maketh for thee: be on thy guard against him.' Quoth Bekhtzeman, 'I reck not of him, for that I have arms and wealth and men and
am not afraid of aught.' Then said his friends to him, 'Seek aid of God, O king, for He will help thee more than thy wealth and thine arms and thy
men.' But he paid no heed to the speech of his loyal counsellors, and presently the enemy came upon him and waged war upon him and got the
victory over him and his trust in other than God the Most High profited him nought. So he fled from before him and seeking one of the kings, said
to him, 'I come to thee and lay hold upon thy skirts and take refuge with thee, so thou mayst help me against mine enemy.'.? ? ? ? ? And
aloes-wood, to boot, he brought and caskets full of pearls And priceless rubies and the like of costly gems and bright;.On the morrow, she said to
the old man, "Get thee to the money-changer and fetch me the ordinary." So he repaired to the money-changer and delivered him the message,
whereupon he made ready meat and drink, as of his wont, [with which the old man returned to the damsel and they ate till they had enough. When
she had eaten,] she sought of him wine and he went to the Jew and fetched it. Then they sat down and drank; and when she grew drunken, she took
the lute and smiting it, fell a-singing and chanted the following verses:."When I returned from my fifth voyage, I gave myself up to eating and
drinking and passed my time in solace and delight and forgot that which I had suffered of stresses and afflictions, nor was it long before the thought
of travel again presented itself to my mind and my soul hankered after the sea. So I brought out the goods and binding up the bales, departed from
Baghdad, [intending] for certain of the lands, and came to the sea-coast, where I embarked in a stout ship, in company with a number of other
merchants of like mind with myself, and we [set out and] sailed till we came among certain distant islands and found ourselves in difficult and
dangerous case..98. Isaac of Mosul and the Merchant ccccvii.Death, The Man whose Caution was the Cause of his, i. 291..Presently, in came
Mesrour the eunuch to him and saluted him and seeing Nuzhet el Fuad stretched out, uncovered her face and said, "There is no god but God! Our
sister Nuzhet el Fuad is dead. How sudden was the [stroke of] destiny! May God have mercy on thee and acquit thee of responsibility!" Then he
returned and related what had passed before the Khalif and the Lady Zubeideh, and he laughing. "O accursed one,' said the Khalif, "is this a time
for laughter? Tell us which is dead of them." "By Allah, O my lord," answered Mesrour, "Aboulhusn is well and none is dead but Nuzhet el Fuad."
Quoth the Khalif to Zubeideh, "Thou hast lost thy pavilion in thy play," and he laughed at her and said to Mesrour, "O Mesrour, tell her what thou
sawest." "Verily, O my lady," said the eunuch, "I ran without ceasing till I came in to Aboulhusn in his house and found Nuzhet el Fuad lying dead
and Aboulhusn sitting at her head, weeping. I saluted him and condoled with him and sat down by his side and uncovered the face of Nuzhet el
Fuad and saw her dead and her face swollen. So I said to him, 'Carry her out forthright [to burial], so we may pray over her.' He answered, 'It is
well;' and I left him to lay her out and came hither, that I might tell you the news.".So he went walking in the thoroughfares of the city and viewing
its ordinance and its markets and thoroughfares and gazing on its folk. Presently, Abou Nuwas met him. (Now he was of those of whom it is said,
"They love the fair," (8) and indeed there is said what is said concerning him. (9) When he saw Noureddin Ali, he stared at him in amazement and
exclaimed, "Say, I take refuge with the Lord of the Daybreak!" (10) Then he accosted the young Damascene and saluting him, said to him, "Why
do I see my lord alone and forlorn? Meseemeth thou art a stranger and knowest not this country; so, with my lord's permission, I will put myself at
his service and acquaint him with the streets, for that I know this city." Quoth Noureddin, "This will be of thy favour, O uncle." Whereat Abou
Nuwas rejoiced and fared on with him, showing him the markets and thoroughfares, till they came to the house of a slave-dealer, where he stopped
and said to the youth, "From what city art thou?" "From Damascus," answered Noureddin; and Abou Nuwas said, "By Allah, thou art from a
blessed city, even as saith of it the poet in the following verses:.159. The Man of Upper Egypt and his Frank Wife dcccxciv.? ? ? ? ? a. The First
Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor cclii.When she had made an end of her verses, she folded the letter and delivered it to the nurse, who took it and
carried it to El Abbas. He broke it open and read it and apprehended its purport; then took inkhorn and paper and wrote the following
verses:.Presently, up came the Khalif and the Lady Zubeideh and Mesrour and the old woman and entering, found Aboulhusn and his wife both
stretched out [apparently] dead; which when the Lady Zubeideh saw, she wept and said, "They ceased not to bring [ill] news of my slave- girl, till
she died; methinketh Aboulhusn's death was grievous to her and that she died after him." (39). Quoth the Khalif, "Thou shalt not forestall me with
talk and prate. She certainly died before Aboulhusn, for he came to me with his clothes torn and his beard plucked out, beating his breast with two
bricks, and I gave him a hundred dinars and a piece of silk and said to him, 'Go, carry her forth [and bury her] and I will give thee a concubine
other than she and handsomer, and she shall be in stead of her.' But it would appear that her death was no light matter to him and he died after her;
(40) so it is I who have beaten thee and gotten thy stake."
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